SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 7th NOVEMBER 2018 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr J Holder, Cllr A Westlake,   Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr L Hungin and Cllr A Anderson.
In attendance: Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mr T Harding, Mr Nick Cray, Mrs J Smith, Mr P Newton, Mrs A Norbury, County Councillor T Butcher and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: Mr Hawes and Mrs Hawes were thanked for their fantastic display of 16 wooden soldiers and knitted poppies that have been placed at the War Memorial in Remembrance of the soldiers from Seer Green who died in World War 1, of the 100th anniversary for the end of WW1. Mr Hawes thanked Cllr Holder for her artwork and also stated that both Yaldens and Timberstore had made donations towards the project.   Mr Hawes had recently cleaned the War Memorial and noticed that some of the paving needed re-grouting which will be arranged.  The wooden posts also need re-staining. (Action – Clerk)  
A resident who attended the recent Chiltern District Council Planning meeting was disappointed at how the Chairman behaved and queried whether local conservative councillors still believed in supporting local businesses.  It was however noted that the rest of the Planning Committee had tried to find a way to retain the premises as a shop.
It was asked if a notice should be placed in the centre of the village stating where the defibrillators can be found.  The Emergency Services are aware of the locations and directions would be given to the nearest unit when 999 is called.  They will also be given the code to unlock the cabinet.

Mr Newton from Seer Green Gardeners asked if they can create wooden edged flower beds in front of the white village gates.  This was approved as it would prevent the flowers from being strimmed by the contractors that cut the grass verges.  

A resident came and thanked the Parish Council for their effort in trying to save the Post Office premises. They were disappointed with their District Councillor and felt the process had not been democratic.  They will be further investigating the Prior Approval legislation and its effect on rural communities and the Parish Council will also be taking the matter up with the Secretary of State.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin)
VIII.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. fitness equipment: This item was brought forward as Mrs Smith needed to leave early.  The Chairman stated that in July the Parish Council had agreed not to proceed with the Community Orchard at the Recreation Ground at this time but it was resolved to use the Local Area Forum funding to proceed with a project to introduce fitness equipment at the Recreation Ground.  The Seer Green and Jordans Community Trust had also been considering a similar project and offered a donation of £3,008.20 towards the equipment. It was proposed to purchase nine pieces of fitness equipment and a safety surface in collaboration with the Seer Green and Jordans Community Trust (SGJCT), together with a contribution of £500 from the Seer Green Gardeners.  The Parish Council has committed £6,000 towards the project plus the £4,231 grant awarded by the Bucks County Council Local Area Forum.  Three quotations have been received but after site visits it was agreed that Fresh Air Fitness offered the best quality equipment which was also competitively priced. Included with the equipment is an outside table tennis table but users would need to supply their own bats and balls.  A concern was raised about the difficulty in playing table tennis outside.  The equipment would be located between the existing cricket nets and footpath 16 towards the village.  Guidelines would be available at the site on how to use the equipment.  There is no equipment available for wheelchair users at this time. Once in situ the equipment would be added to the monthly risk inspection.  The Parish Council would be responsible for the maintenance and insurance of the equipment.   Nearby residents in Manor Crescent would be advised of the plans.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Clerk)  It was agreed that the equipment would come no further forward than the existing cricket nets to ensure it does not encroach on the smaller football pitches.  Seer Green United will be advised of the plans.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)  It was suggested that professional personal trainers who use the equipment with their clients will be asked to register their certificate of insurance with the Parish Council. A vote was taken for those in favour of the scheme as presented.  Seven Councillors voted in favour with one against.  A vote was also taken to approve the costs as laid out in the proposal. Seven Councillors voted in favour with one against.  It was therefore resolved that the project will proceed with an order being placed with Fresh Air Fitness.  (Action – Clerk)  Mrs Smith and Mr Newton were thanked for their involvement in preparing the proposals.
Mrs Smith, Mr Newton and Mr Cray left the meeting.
OPEN SESSION continued: County Councillor Tim Butcher apologised for not coming to the Parish Council meetings but he explained he is busy looking after four separate parishes.  He explained that he was an enthusiast for the announcement about the proposed unitary authority as it would provide a one-stop shop for services.  However he thought that the district councils may request a judicial review which could cause a delay of one/two years.  In the interim Bucks County Council cannot recruit staff so they are relying on temporary staff which is costing a fortune.  How the new unitary authority is organised and managed is still to be decided although he thought there would be more delegation to the Parish Councils which he hoped would provide a fair deal locally. Currently Social Services take 60% of the entire County Council budget so there is less money available for road repairs.  Cllr Butcher did ask if there was any particular road that needed repairing (he had already made a note of issues on Chalfont Road and Newbarn Lane).  Councillors agreed that Bottom Lane near the white gate was the most in need of repair.  Concern was also raised about the state of the trees on Longbottom Lane.  Cllr Butcher asked for suggestions for his Community Fund to be made before Christmas.  It was asked if a new bench at the Recreation Ground would meet the criteria, which he agreed it would, especially if some match funding was made available.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Apologies were received from Cllr O Davison-Oakley.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for October were approved by Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Hughes and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· Bucks County Council have now supplied the stats drawings for each Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign (MVAS) location.  The ground screws and hinged post have been ordered and an order will now be placed for the MVAS.  (Action – Clerk)  
· The hedge on Bottom Lane has now been flailed.

· Following a comprehensive report of the Ash trees in Green Meadow, one tree has been felled and a further three to five metre crown reduction was completed on the other two trees.  It was also agreed to fell the ash tree at the entrance of the cemetery as disease was found at the base of the double stemmed trunk. A quotation for this work was approved.  The contractor is awaiting confirmation from the Chiltern District Council Tree Officer that this work can be carried out as the wood is subject to a Tree Preservation Order.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)
· A meeting has been arranged with the Reserves Manager for Buckinghamshire from the Bucks, Berks and Oxon Wildlife Trust who own Long Grove Wood, to agree the siting of a new dog waste bin near the Coat Wicks entrance.

· The Montessori owner has been asked to ensure all flammable materials (e.g. coats, shoes) are removed from the Pavilion Lobby entrance at the weekend.

· A quotation has been previously approved for further Holly removal in Green Wood and a date will be confirmed by the contractor.

· The location of the underground pipes at the Recreation Ground has been confirmed.

Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk inspections: Cllr Westlake had completed the October Risk Inspection. It was noted that two small dead trees needed inspecting at the Allotments.  (Action Cllr Hughes)  A tree strap needs reinstating in Green Meadow.  (Action – Clerk)  Cllr Davison-Oakley and Cllr Holder will undertake the November inspection. 
III. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  There were no issues raised.
IV. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest. 
V. Correspondence:  
· An official Bucks County Council highways letter was sent to residents in Church Road asking them to cut back their overhanging hedge.  The hedge has now been cut.

· A letter of complaint was sent to Cllr Isobel Darby at Chiltern District Council about the behaviour of the Chairman of the Planning Committee at the recent Planning Meeting on 4th October 2018.

· A letter was sent to a Manor Road resident following a complaint about her missing plant.

· A letter was received from the Chilterns Conservation Board asking for a financial contribution towards the work they undertake for the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.  It was agreed that donations would only be made to organisations in Seer Green.  (Action – Clerk)  
· The 1st Seer Green Scouts wrote a letter thanking the Parish Council for their sponsorship and stating that they had raised £13,000 at their recent Beer and Music Festival.

· An email had been received from a representative of the Allotments Association asking about progress for the Community Orchard on the Recreation Ground. They were informed that this project had been deferred for the time being.

· The Secretary of State, James Brokenshire, has announced that he is supporting a new single unitary council that will cover the whole of Buckinghamshire, excluding Milton Keynes.
VI.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
     £7,775.98
Income received:-




   
     £1,898.33

The closing bank balances at 5th November 2018 totalled:-
   £76,132.32
· A quotation was approved for RBS who provide the Parish Council Finance software to help with the Year End Accounts preparation.  The appointment will be registered.  (Action – Clerk)
· A quotation was approved to fit double fire doors for the main hall at the Pavilion.  The company was also asked to retro fit an intumescent strip on the kitchen door.  (Action – Clerk)
· Two quotations had been received, both in excess of £10,000 to install a wetpour safety surface under the swings in Green Meadow.  
· A closed minute was recorded for the Clerk’s Salary

VII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  
Permitted

PL/18/3225/FA
Saint Geran, 2 Bayne Hill Close, Seer Green, HP9 2QQ

Two storey side extension.
PL/18/3241/FA
Ponds Conservatory, Rawlings Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2RQ

Single storey rear extension.

PL/18/3010/FA
Bimshire, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QJ

Demolition of existing conservatory and erection of part single/part 2 storey rear extension, installation of side 1st floor windows and repositioning of rear 1st floor window.
PL/18/2995/VRC
2 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ
Removal or variation of a condition following grant of planning permission. Variation of Condition 7 to Planning Permission CH/2018/0456/FA to allow amendments to the approved side dormer.
PL/18/2713/PNR
Seer Green Post Office, 36 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2YG
Prior notification under Class M of Part 3, Schedule 2 of the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015. Change of use from shop (Use Class A1) to residential to form part of existing single dwelling (Use Class C3).

VIII.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

ii. BUDGET AND PRECEPT:  The half year accounts and draft budget for 2019/20 were presented with a suggested precept increase of 2.5%.  Councillors were asked for queries to be sent to the Clerk by the end of November.  (Action – Councillors)  An updated account/budget sheet will be sent to all Councillors.  (Action – Clerk)  Final approval of the budget and agreement for the precept increase will be made at the December meeting.   
iii. NEWSLETTER:  Outstanding articles for the Newsletter need to be sent to Cllr Holder.  (Action – Cllr Thomas) It was agreed to include an article about the recent anti-social behaviour in Seer Green.  The Police will be made aware of recent incidents.  (Action – Clerk)
IX.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The Jubilee Hall Committee have planned work over the School Christmas holidays to improve the facilities at the hall.  These include new electronic fireproof shutters linked to the fire alarm; new LED lights for the kitchen and improved flood lighting for the car park.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: A new health and safety policy is being developed.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  It had been observed that a crack in the concrete path by the Pavilion had been getting wider.  Broken vases and pots from the Cemetery have been thrown in the area of woodland behind the Seer Mead gardens. A sign will be put on the bin saying that it is for all waste. (Action – Cllr Hughes) District Councillor S. Patel had obtained a grant from Chiltern District Council for Remembrance Day.  Cllr Patel had used the grant to purchase 16 metal poppies which the council agreed to install either side of the Cemetery gates.  (Action – Clerk)  Cllr Patel also had purchased a book which will be on display in Jubilee Hall after the Remembrance Service.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  There had been some confusion with roles and responsibilities in the organisation of this year’s Remembrance Service so the churches had offered to host a meeting to resolve these issues.
X.
information items:  It was agreed that the January meeting will be delayed until 9th January 2019.
The meeting closed at 9.40 pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 5th December 2018, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
4

